From: Primr0z@aol.com

Sent: Wednesday, December 11, 2002 2:21 PM

Subject: [AGS] Holiday Event - girl planned LONG

I wanted to share (brag) what my Cadette/Senior troop just did for the Service Unit.

We put on  the annual Holiday Event for the Service Unit.  This was our 1st time putting on an event and we had 163 girls sign up for the event.

It was planned by the girls. The girls picked out the rotation activities and we did a sample of each rotation during some troop meetings and the girls made the shopping list and what supplies were needed at each rotation.

I went to several patch companies online and printed out about 20 different holiday patches and the girls picked out a Snowman from Patchsales.com

They each did about 6 hours of preparation for the stations before the event.  My coleader and I did the shopping and we delegated some preparation to other adults willing to help.

We had 8 of our girls and 5 Cadettes from other troops run the stations with adult support.

Station 1

Cupcake Santa and Singing Tree

We made cupcakes using flat bottom ice cream cones instead of cupcake paper liners.  The girls frosted them with white frosting and then made the Santa face using mini marshmallows and coconut (beard), red hots (eyes), mini chocolate chips (nose), red licorice pull and peel (mouth).

They also had a cup of hot chocolate.

Station 2

Singing Tree

We had 4 songs ready. This station was done in conjunction with the cupcake.  The girls made their cupcake and then went and sang carols.

My younger daughter is in another Cadette troop and she prepped this station.  She picked Rudolph the Red Nosed Reindeer, Frosty the Snowman, Jingle Bells, The 12 Days of Christmas.

She made a song board for Frosty because she felt that the girls would know the tune, but not the words.  She also thought that Rudolph and Jingle Bells were well known and didn't need additional support

Website for pictures we used for 12 Days of Christmas http://www.dltk-holidays.com/xmas/12/twelve.htm

She picked out CDs for each of the songs and labeled them for the song and what track so it would be easy to find during the rotation.

Station 3

Dreamcatchers

We used wire coat hangers from the drycleaners and wrapped them with holiday ribbon from JoAnns Fabrics.  My husband made a jig to shape the coat hangers into circles.  The difficult part was finding the string in enough quantities at a reasonable price for the event.

My coleader and I didn't want to do this craft for the event because we could already imagine some of the problems that we did have, but our girls really wanted to do this craft.  They felt that the Juniors would enjoy it and that usually at events of this type most activities are geared towards the Daisies and Brownies.  We went ahead and did this activity for the event.

Station 4

Christmas Tree ornament

We used a balsa wood tree shape a little smaller than the size of my hand.  The tree was painted green, let dry and then used craft glue to glue on different colored buttons. We found these at Michael's craft store.

The buttons were individually tied with crochein (sp?) thin cotton string so when they were glued on the trees it looked like they had been sewn on.  We used about 8 buttons a tree.

We used small wood stars (also found at Michael's) that I had spray painted yellow.  These were glued to the top of the tree after the tree was painted green.

When I learned this craft we hot glued an electrical outlet cover to the back so it could be plugged in an outlet as a decoration.  For the event we modified this.  We hot glued a wood clothes pin to the back.  I thought this would make it more versatile as an ornament.  It could be attached to many different things.

Station 5

Bath Salts

Our recipe came from Judy Brennan's troop website.  Her girls put together an awesome bath and toiletry homemade recipe book:

http://www.geocities.com/brennan_51

click on TOILETRY, BATH AND COSMETIC RECIPES

1 part sea salt

2 parts baking soda

3 parts epsom salts

The girls mixed up 1 recipe for every 3 girls so we needed 59 batches of the recipe. We used the small 3 ounce Dixie cups for our measuring unit. Each girl ended up with 6 ounces of the bath salts.  We needed 10 pounds of sea salt, 30 pounds of baking soda, 9 cartons of epsom salts.

The girls put in some food coloring and fragrance (found at Wal-Mart in the dry floral arrangement section).  They mixed it up real good in their ziplock baggie.

Then they went to another table and wrapped their bag in a precut 12 inch square of holiday fabric and tied it with curling ribbon.

Station 6

Luminarias

We used small paper bags (sack lunch size) and tea lights.  My girls bagged the lights and paper clipped the paper bags in packages of 8.

We typed up directions on how to build the luminarias and put them in with the candles.

Directions:

Place 1 1/2 - 2 cups of dirt, sand or kitty litter in the bottom of the paper sack.  Put the candle in the bottom of the sack.  Place the bags at least 1 foot apart.  Light the candles and enjoy!

We made 2 stencils - a star and a mitten on cardstock.  Each girl had a copy of both stencils, a cardboard insert and 8 bags to work with.  The girls placed a piece of cardboard inside the paper bag, placed the stencil pattern on the outside of the bag and punched the design on 1 side of the bag using a wide screw that had a washer on it.  We bought those at Lowes home improvement store.

The girls took their bags and a package of lights with them when they were done.

We charged 6 dollars/girl and 1 dollar/patch for adults and Program Aides.  Our Service Unit had equipment and supplies and we used them (paper towels, table cloths, glue guns and glue sticks, Igloo coolers, curling ribbon, scissors, trash bags, paper bags, some fragrance, some food colors,  Holiday fabric, etc.)

We bought most of the station supplies and a little bit of equipment (eye droppers for the fragrance bottles, small squeeze bottles for the food coloring, 40 foam brushes for painting the Christmas trees).  I was worried that we were going to be over budget, but we ended up with a profit of about 180 dollars that will be used to support future Service Unit events.  We have some events that lose money and this will help with that overflow.

The event itself went well.  We have a few problems that were modified through the rotations. The "lesson learned" for each rotation, registration, and changing of rotations was both for the adults and girls.  The leaders gave the girls lots of praise and let them know that the event was a success and that their girls enjoyed themselves.

The following day I cleaned up and consolidated the supplies before I gave them back to our Service Unit storage coordinator.  She was surprised.  I guess some people have run events in the past and turned back in a mess that she needed to clean up.

She was extremely helpful and gave me wonderful advice and suggestions to improve this event.  I called her a week before the event and she and I went through the supply list for each rotation and she pulled everything out that we needed.  It really helps to have someone that organized.  <grin>

We had a few adults who gave the girls a hard time at every rotation and we are going to do a gentle reminder at the next Service Unit meeting that we need to be nice to each volunteer, no matter what their age.

We did a rehash of the event last night at our meeting.  Each girl was able to voice her thoughts and impressions about her station and observations about the event in general.

I also let the girls know about preparation for each station that was done "behind the scenes" that they didn't know about such as the woman who made the name tags and arranged the rotation groups and schedule and made the hot chocolate, another woman who tied 1200 buttons, my husband who made an extra 87 hoops, the 2 ladies who baked 200 cupcakes, etc……

We wrote down what to change the next time we do an event, what worked but could be improved, what didn't work and how to recruit more adult help for an event.

This was a learning experience for the entire troop - both the girls and adults.  3 of our girls are putting on a Dreams to Reality/Cadette Challenge Overnight in January and this was a wonderful dry run experience for them.

YIS,

Theresa Rose

Primr0z@aol.com  (that's zero, not 'oh')

Girl Scouts of Utah

Cadette/Senior advisor

